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KATYA.
I know nothing about this boy. I have no reason to
believe he exists. That thing looked like it belonged
to a spy.

BOWIE.
She is not a spy.

KATYA.
I do not believe you any more than I believe her.

FRIEDRICH.
Katya, you should learn to trust some people. Not
everyone is out to get you.

KATYA.
Friedrich, you should stop telling me how to live my
life. You don’t have to sit here with me if you don’t
want to.

FRIEDRICH.
I worry about you.

COLT.
I still don’t understand. What happened to Skyler?

BOWIE.
He is simply learning, as, I hope, are you, that things
have not always been the way they are.

Scene 14

LEIPZIG. SKYLER AND INGRID ARE EACH IN SEPARATE
INTERROGATION ROOMS. WINZ INTERVIEWS EACH OF THEM IN TURN.
AT EACH SWITCH, THE LIGHTS SHOULD BLACKOUT LIKE EYES SLOWLY

CLOSING AND OPENING AGAIN.

WINZ.
Mr. - what is your last name?

SKYLER.
I don’t have to answer that. I have the right to an
attorney. And I don’t have to say anything without a
lawyer present.

WINZ.
This is not America, Mr. Skyler. You have no rights
here, as a trespasser in our country. The sooner you
answer my questions, the sooner we can start the
process of removing you from this place where you do
not belong.
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SKYLER.
You know what, for once, you’re right. I don’t belong
here. I want to leave. I don’t want to be in this
hellish place where everyone’s every move is watched. I
want to go home.

WINZ.
You cannot leave this room until I have answers, Mr.
Skyler. I strongly suggest you answer my questions. I
have eye witness accounts of your illegal activity in
our country.

SKYLER.
I haven’t broken any laws. I want to contact the
embassy.

WINZ.
There is no American embassy in the DDR.

SKYLER.
What the hell kind of country is this?

WINZ.
Excuse me, sir, that kind of language will not be
tolerated. Nor will insults of the great Republic. You
are in no immediate danger, but speaking that way could
make things very difficult for you.

SKYLER.
Some republic. Surveillance state run by dictators,
maybe.

WINZ.
This interview is concluded. Perhaps some time in
solitary confinement will change your mind about
telling us the truth so that we can send you home, Mr.
Skyler.

SLOW BLINK: Lights out on whole stage, up only on
INGRID. WINZ enters INGRID’s cell, where she has
been waiting, patiently.

WINZ.
Back again, Ms. Weber.

INGRID.
Never by choice.

WINZ.
It is always your choice, Ms. Weber. If you simply
complied with the practices of the State, we would not
keep having these problems.
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INGRID.
I have done all that you have requested of me.

WINZ.
Ah, not so, Ms. Weber. We know of the letters.

INGRID.
Letters?

WINZ.
You have been writing letters, Ms. Weber, quite against
the directive you received after your last visit to
this facility. Do not lie to me, Ms. Weber. There are
no secrets here.

INGRID.
You certainly do not have to tell me that. No secrets
in this whole country, right? Only the people in power
are allowed secrets, but they have enough to make up
for the rest of us.

She immediately regrets these words, but they are
the truest thing she has said today, and perhaps
the most dangerous.

WINZ.
It is the task of the government to protect its people,
and we do that by keeping track of who is dangerous to
the state, Ms. Weber.

INGRID.
I am not dangerous to the state.

WINZ.
You are harboring a fugitive, Ms. Weber. You are an
accomplice to criminal acts, and that, in itself, is a
crime. We have thus far overlooked your communications,
because we have means of diverting them. But this, this
boy you have been helping cannot be ignored.

INGRID.
I have not helped him. Skyler is not dangerous. But I
could not have helped him if I wanted to.

WINZ.
Ms. Weber, by not immediately bringing the boy to the
authorities you engaged in willful obstruction of
justice. He has admitted he sought your help in
crossing the border into West Berlin. He confessed you
were helping him plan an escape.
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INGRID.
Skyler would not do that. And anyway none of that is
true.

WINZ.
Then he was lying? Another offense to add to the list.
It seems he will be in for a long visit to our country
that he worked so hard to get into. Too bad he will not
have you for company.

INGRID.
You are going to let me go?

WINZ.
Oh no, Ms. Weber, you will be staying here, but your
little friend has earned himself a long
solitary vacation.

SLOW BLINK. Lights out on INGRID, up on whole
stage. SKYLER is alone, screaming.

SKYLER.
Hey let me out, you scumbag Commies! Wait until I bring
the US government down to this place! You’re going to
be tried for war crimes all over again!

WINZ enters.

WINZ.
No one is afraid of you, Mr. Skyler. Now trust me, you
would very much like to take my advice and answer these
questions. This can all be over, very soon.

SKYLER.
I’ve got nothing to tell you, Adolf. I don’t know how I
got into your stupid country, but I don’t want to be
here any more than you want me here. I just want to go
home. To my home, in uh-mer-i-cuh, where I live,
because I am uh-mer-i-can. I’ve got nothing to tell ya,
buddy.

WINZ.
You can tell me who helped you. Who helped you cross
the border? And what are you doing here?

SKYLER.
I already told you, I don’t know how I got here. I
didn’t have any help, and the only thing I’m doing here
is trying to LEAVE.

WINZ.
And we want you out, Mr. Skyler, very much. But first
you must tell us how you got in.
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SKYLER.
Are you deaf or something, man? I told you, I do. Not.
Know. How I got here. It was literally magic, okay? I
was never alive in 1975 or whatever year it is now. I
was born in 1990.

WINZ.
Lying and fantastical stories stories will get you
nowhere, Mr. Skyler. Your friend Ms. Weber has told us
everything. She has been sentenced and you will not see
her again.

SKYLER.
Listen, Mr. Guy, you know I’m not from here. So I’ve
got nothing to tell you. Ingrid did nothing wrong. She
sure didn’t help me. I still don’t know anything about
Berlin, except what Ingrid told me, and you’ve said she
already told you all that.

Scene 15

SPLIT SCENE, NEAR-SIMULTANEOUS CONVERSATIONS. BOWIE IS
EVERYWHERE AT ONCE, WORKING HIS MAGIC.

COLT.
So who do we talk to about getting Skyler out?

KATYA.
There is no "out," have you listened to anything we are
telling you?

SKYLER.
Instead of getting out, I’ve just gone further in. What
the hell am I gonna do?

INGRID.
Look, you can keep me here and I cannot do anything
about it, I get that. But you have no reason to keep
Skyler. He does not belong here, and he is not causing
any trouble. He is simply trying to leave.

WINZ.
But Ms. Weber as you well know, leaving without
permission is against State policy.

BOWIE.
So give him your permission then, there’s a good chap.

FRIEDRICH.
I wish we could help you but we have no power here, you
see.


